College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

February 26,  2001
Revised
Present:  Dick Poppele, chair; Dick Hanson, Stu Goldstein, Kathy Burleson, Tom Soulen, Kathryn Hanna, Frank Barnwell, Janet Schottel, John Anderson, Kathie Peterson, Jane Phillips, Kathy Ball, recording

The revised minutes of the February 19 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.   Roles of Student Services & departments in advising, course management, freshmen and upper classmen & transfers.  Dick Poppele asked Kathie Peterson to discuss the division of labor between these two entities.  Kathie replied that we have been through three different eras:  before the change to semesters, the introduction of freshmen to CBS and the current phase.  In the not so distant past, all students admitted to CBS were assigned faculty advisers.  Students designated as “pre-biology” were advised by Student Services staff.  This dichotomy resulted in a bimodal grouping of students who ranked their experience as either very positive or negative. Students who were most satisfied generally were those who were involved in a research project.  During the first year of PeopleSoft, records were in such a mess that no one knew who students  advisers were.  Now that the bugs have been ironed out, its much easier to track students. Most students will be assigned faculty advisers, but a few students with specific problems will be advised by Student Services staff.  A major problem is that many faculty don’t know enough about our curriculum to adequately advise students.  Also, those who do know about their own major curricula aren’t that adept at advising biology majors who constitute about 50% of our population.

Dick Poppele asked what is the best way to get students into the habit of contacting their advisers.  Kathie replied that contacts seem to be better now that the freshmen are required to meet with Student Services staff three times during the year.  This behavior should translate into students being more comfortable about contacting their faculty advisers.  However, Kathie stated that she would like to have more ideas about ensuring that these contacts will occur.  One suggestion is that faculty send email messages to their advisees notifying them that they are available (and approachable).  Also it would be a good idea to get students into departmental activities as soon as possible.  The Career Fair, to be held March 5 is a great way to get students involved.  This experience would be even better if more faculty and grad students attended to discuss research and graduate opportunities.  Also some of the clubs need a shot in the arm since interest in student clubs varies.  Tom Soulen stated that these are good ideas for freshmen, but how do we get transfer students involved in CBS?  Unless they get involved in a research lab with a faculty member, too many of them leave dissatisfied with their experience here.  There is also the problem of faculty who won’t/can’t interface with students.  This leads to the situation, Dick Hanson stated, where a small number  of faculty get all of the students.  Stu Goldstein suggested that it would help if there was some structure and something more tangible for faculty to do.  Kathryn Hanna agreed and stated there was a tip sheet distributed by Student Services with topics that might produce some lively interchange.

Kathie Peterson reminded the group that there are some faculty who won’t answer emails or phone calls and this surely prevents students from attempting further contact.  Dick Poppele suggested that there are also some faculty who prefer to be involved only with grad students, so undergraduates should not be funneled to them.  Tom Soulen reminded the group that the largest problem will be with biology majors who are interested in more general and diverse areas of biology.  Janet Schottel suggested that she be sent the Biochemistry majors plus a proportion of the Biology majors and she would try to pair the latter group with appropriate Biochem faculty.  Kathryn Hanna mentioned that if the advising load was strictly apportioned it would result in about 10 students per faculty member.  Kathie Peterson stated that they will be having advising groups with particular foci like medicine, vet medicine, etc. and each group would be assigned two faculty members.  An important part of any of these relationships will be record keeping.  However, now that PeopleSoft is actually working, this won’t be an insurmountable problem as long as someone in each unit is involved in entering information concerning the faculty/student contacts.

Dick Poppele reminded the group that we can get a handle on the current student experience by looking at the survey data.  In fall 1999, CBS was over-sampled on a university wide questionnaire.  CBS had 293 respondents on a survey that contained information on advising etc.  Kathryn Hanna distributed a summary of this information that we will need to digest before further discussion.  Dick also distributed a draft copy of a survey to be distributed via email to elicit information about the current  student experience.  This will be sent to all juniors and seniors and 1/3 of the underclassmen, numbering about 750 students.  The committee voted to approve sending the survey via email pending approval of Kathie Peterson.  The voted passed unanimously.
b.  Timeline for new hires:  how this translates into teaching college courses.  Kathryn Hanna had previously distributed a table showing anticipated new hires for the Cell and Molecular Biology Initiative.  This table does not take into account those retiring or new hires in other departments.  $4,000,000 have been set aside for these positions and will be dispersed when they are filled.  This money is to be used for salaries only, not start up costs.  This plan includes 33 assistant professor full time equivalents, but if senior faculty are hired instead, it will amount to fewer positions.  Only two of the departments listed, Vet Pathobiology and Animal Science,  will not directly impact CBS students since we have no majors in those areas.  Janet Schottel suggested that while it looks (on paper) like we will have more positions than currently, due to department switches, retirements, etc, there probably won’t be much of a net gain.  Dick Poppele questioned what happens to salary lines of retiring faculty.  Kathryn Hanna replied that most revert to the college but each is considered on a case by case basis.  Recently most salary lines have remained in departments.  Members were still concerned about the impact these hires will have on undergraduate teaching.  Kathryn reminded committee members that they need to emphasize the importance of under grad teaching when prospective faculty are interviewing. 

Janet Schottel wondered about the average teaching load.  Members  suggested that the Consultative Committee be asked to be involved in making sure that undergraduate teaching is a priority.  Dick suggested that teaching covers a variety of responsibilities beside lecturing.  Janet agreed and stated undergraduate supervision and graduate advising aren’t figured into the load, nor is preparation time.  Jane Phillips added that many faculty spend undocumented time in labs and that should also count.  Janet stated that she would like to see the Consultative Committee determine some concrete numbers concerning the expected teaching load.  She added that we have information in the ECIS system documenting time spent by faculty members in teaching and other pursuits.  A motion was made to ask Dick Poppele to write a letter to the Consultative Committee describing our concerns and asking them for definitive information concerning teaching loads.  The motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

Minutes submitted by Kathy Ball
